
London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee

16 October 2014
Minutes of a meeting of London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee held on Thursday 16 October 2014 at 2:30pm in the Conference Suite, London Councils, 59½ Southwark Street, London SE1 0AL
Present:
	Council
	Councillor

	Barking and Dagenham
	Cllr Cameron Geddes

	Barnet
	Cllr John Hart (Deputy)

	Bexley
	Cllr Don Massey

	Brent
	Apologies

	Bromley
	Cllr Colin Smith

	Camden
	Cllr Sally Gimson (Deputy)

	Croydon
	Cllr Kathy Bee

	Ealing
	Cllr Julian Bell (Chair)

	Enfield
	Cllr Chris Bond

	Greenwich
	      Apologies

	Hackney
	Cllr Feryal Demirci

	Hammersmith and Fulham
	Cllr Wesley Harcourt

	Haringey
	Cllr Stuart McNamara

	Harrow
	Cllr Varsha Parmar

	Havering
	Apologies

	Hillingdon
	

	Hounslow
	Cllr Amrit Mann

	Islington
	Cllr Claudia Webbe

	Kensington and Chelsea
	Cllr Tim Coleridge

	Kingston Upon Thames
	

	Lambeth
	

	Lewisham
	Apologies

	Merton
	Cllr Nick Draper

	Newham
	Cllr Ian Corbett

	Redbridge
	Cllr Baldesh Nijjar

	Richmond Upon Thames
	Cllr Stephen Speak

	Southwark
	Cllr Mark Williams

	Sutton
	Cllr Colin Hall

	Tower Hamlets
	

	Waltham Forest
	Cllr Clyde Loakes

	Wandsworth
	Cllr Caroline Usher

	City of Westminster
	Cllr Heather Acton

	City of London
	Apologies

	Transport for London
	Michele Dix


1. Declaration of Interests
Freedom Pass Holders/60+ Oyster Cards

Cllr Chris Bond (LB Enfield) and Cllr Caroline Usher (LB Wandsworth)
North London Waste Authority

Cllr Chris Bond (LB Enfield), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney) and Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest) 

Western Riverside Waste Authority
Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham) 
East London Waste Authority

Cllr Ian Corbett (LB Newham) and Cllr Baldesh Nijjar (LB Redbridge)
South London Waste Authority
Cllr Kathy Bee (LB Croydon) and Cllr Colin Hall (LB Sutton)

London Waste & Recycling Board

Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest)

Car Club

Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney), Cllr Claudia Webbe (LB Islington) and Cllr Colin Hall (LB Sutton) 
Thames Regional Flood & Coastal Committee
Cllr Cameron Geddes (LB Barking & Dagenham)

Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney)

Cllr Tim Coleridge (RB K & C)

Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton)

Cllr Mark Williams (LB Southwark)

Cllr Stuart McNamara (LB Haringey)

London Cycling Campaign

Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney)
Director of “Living Streets” (non-pecuniary)
Cllr Colin Hall (LB Sutton)

2.
Apologies for Absence & Announcement of Deputies
Apologies:

Cllr Dean Cohen (LB Barnet)

Cllr Muhammed Butt (LB Brent)

Cllr Phil Jones (LB Camden)

Cllr Danny Thorpe (RB Greenwich)

Cllr Robert Benham (LB Havering)

Cllr Alan Smith (LB Lewisham)

Michael Welbank (City Of London)
Deputies:

Cllr John Hart (LB Barnet)

Cllr Sally Gimson (LB Camden)
3a.
Presentation on Source London Electric Vehicle Charging Scheme – Maryline Marilly, Stakeholder & Partnership Manager, IER Groupe Bollore
Christophe Arnauld (Director, BluePointLondon Ltd) made the following comments on the “Source London” Electric Vehicle Charging Scheme:
· 40% of charging points were not working and 80% were not able to communicate sufficiently

· Source London was here to improve the Scheme and offer a high level of service
· Source London have offered to take over the maintenance contract at no cost to the boroughs, via a variation agreement

· More charging points need to be introduced and BluePointLondon was willing to invest in up to 6,000 more charging points

· New parking bays would be introduced at the organisation’s cost

· Source London has 3,500 subscribers today and has deployed new IT systems. It also has a dedicated call centre based in Paris that would soon be relocating to London

· New charging points would be designed to replace old ones and charging points that were no longer working

· 24 hour accessible web portal was available with real-time service statistics and reporting – users would no whether a charging point was available or not, and what the average charging time was

· Time to locate an available parking bay would be majorly decreased

· Net steps – borough legal representatives would need to sign the variation agreement (14 boroughs are currently included in the new draft)
· A centralised approach with a group of boroughs would ease the legal process – aim to have legal approval with all boroughs by mid-November 2014
· A new variation agreement would be sent out this week. LB Ealing dealing with a contract with WestTRANS

· Aiming to take over maintenance contract and then to replace charging points at no costs to the boroughs

· Scottish and Southern Energy (SSE) appointed to conduct a 3-year deployment plan with the boroughs.

Q and As

Councillor Williams voiced concern that the new parking bays would increase car trips into inner London. There was also concern that this could cause delays to public transport, especially buses. Councillor Williams asked whether the 2,500 new EV users a year would be replacing petrol car journeys. He said that boroughs would also be losing revenue from the parking bays that would be taken over. Councillor Williams felt that the Scheme was not joined-up with any other transport strategy in LB Southwark. There had also been a lack of engagement with the borough. Councillor Williams said that he would be unable to take this back to hi borough and sign up. 
Councillor Acton said that the City of Westminster had received a letter saying that the boroughs were not liaising adequately with Source London. She said that Westminster was not able to currently sign the variation agreement.

Councillor Hart asked whether IER Groupe Bollore had any experience of undertaking a similar Electric Vehicle (EV) Scheme. He said that LB Barnet was not currently involved in the Scheme and that local variation agreements would be needed. Councillor Coleridge said that the Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea only had 10 EV charging points and was keen to have more. He voiced concern that IER Groupe Bollore also ran a car club and that the EV charging points would be full of car club cars. 

Councillor Hall voiced concern that most EV charging points were in off street car parks. Councillor Draper said that the boroughs were restricted on how to utilise council land. The Chair confirmed that boroughs were not content with the proposed EV Scheme. He said that London Councils’ officers could facilitate some of the work required for the local variation agreements.
Christophe Arnauld said that it was not possible to have an exact specification for each borough. He said that the Scheme was about expanding EVs to users/residents. Christophe Arnauld confirmed that it was not the company’s intention to include car clubs in the variation agreement. He said that sufficient parking bays for residents would be needed to make the EV Scheme successful. Maryline Marilly said that IER Groupe Bollore did have experience of managing charging points for EVs. She apologised to the boroughs that did not like the letter that was sent to them regarding EV sign up. Nothing, however, could be done without the variation agreement.
The Chair confirmed that a car sharing club would not be considered as part of the EV Scheme. He said that this would be revisited at TEC in December 2014 or March 2015. Councillor Massey asked if the issue of costs was in the current contract. Christophe Arnauld confirmed that they were.

Decision: The Committee:

· Agreed that London Councils’ officers would co-ordinate and find solutions to negotiating the EV Scheme across London
· Noted that a car sharing scheme would not be part of the EV variation agreement, and

· Agreed that the EV Scheme would be revisited at a future TEC meeting, either in December 2014, or March 2015
3b.
Ultra Low Emission Zones (ULEZ) – Talk by Michele Dix (Transport for London)

Michele Dix informed TEC that the consultation on Ultra Low Emission Zones (ULEZs) would take place at the end of October 2014. This was being introduced by the Mayor to help with air quality issues in London, and the fact that the UK was not meeting European NO² standards. Michele Dix said that London was not the only UK city not complying with EU NO² standards – Birmingham and Leeds were also failing to meet standards (although London levels were higher).

Michele Dix said that the Mayor had considered about where the ULEZ should apply. She said that central London had the highest amount of exposure to NO² and had CCTV and other infrastructure in place to enforce a ULEZ. There were also decisions that had to be made on how  the ULEZ would operate, how long it should operate for and what types of vehicles should be affected (e.g. heavy goods vehicles, buses, taxis, vans, private hire vehicles etc). 

Michele Dix informed members that it was proposed to set out an emissions standard for each type of vehicle and each type of vehicle would need to meet the EU standard before it could enter into the zone. Vehicles would need to meet a Euro VI/6 diesel standard or a Euro IV/4 petrol standard. Any vehicle that did not meet the standard would have to pay a ULEZ charge. Michele Dix said that Transport for London would set the standard for TfL double decker buses to be hybrid EV1 equivalent and that TfL single decker buses would be electrified. Taxis and PHV’s would also be near zero capable when licensed from 2018. Discussions had also taken place with the taxi trade to look at age limits for taxis.

Michele Dix said that the ULEZ would also have a positive impact on areas outside the central zone as well. This would help to improve air quality throughout London. Michele Dix informed members that a “Transport Emissions Road Map” had also been produced, and people were being encouraged to make a move to lower emission vehicles. The Government was making £500 million available to help improve air quality, of which London was bidding for a share. 

Q and As

Councillor Demirci thanked TfL for the presentation. She felt that the air quality targets did not go far enough and some London boroughs were 100% over the EU limit. Councillor Demirci said that poor air quality was costing some Londoners their lives. She said that the borough of Hackney would like to see TfL extend the ULEZ and to examine the case for this in Hackney. 

Councillor Williams voiced concern that only a small area of the London borough of Southwark was covered by the congestion charging zone. He said that most of the borough was in central London and he would like to see the ULEZ cover the whole of Southwark. Councillor Williams said that TfL needed to be bolder when it came to the size of the scheme. TfL also needed to carry out a cost benefit analysis for extending the ULEZ. A scrappage scheme for taxis needed to be introduced and people that drove into London every day should be charged more. Councillor Williams informed members that 136 died in Southwark as a direct result of poor air quality. 

Councillor Loakes thanked Michele Dix for the presentation. He felt that issue of air quality was too inner London centric and there appeared to be a lack of ambition in rolling this out. Councillor Loakes also felt that there was an artificial line separating inner and outer London when it came to dealing with air quality. 

Councillor Hall said that the issue of air quality in London was now very urgent. He said that a number of years ago, people were advised to buy diesel cars to help prevent air pollution. People were now being encouraged to scrap diesel cars and most people could not afford to do this. Councillor Gimson said that she supported the ULEZ, but would like it to be expanded. She said that the Euston Road in the London borough of Camden was very busy, but was not covered by a low emission zone. Councillor Gimson said that any scrappage scheme should be linked-in with a ULEZ. A cost analysis also needed to be carried out for expanding the ULEZ. 

Councillor Usher said that she supported a ULEZ, in principal, although more information was required. She said that TfL needed to get its own fleet of vehicles up to standard, before moving onto private vehicles. Councillor Usher said that expanding the ULEZ might be costly and suggested sticking with what was already planned. She said that there needed to be ring-fenced funding to pay for air quality initiatives. 

Councillor McNamara felt that it was not helpful to have a straight “yes” or “no” in the consultation. He said that it would be more useful if the consultation gave boroughs a series of options, like whether the ULEZ should apply to all of London or just central London. Councillor McNamara felt that more or all of London should be included in the ULEZ. Councillor Harcourt said that he supported the ULEZ being extended. He said that the London borough of Hammersmith and Fulham had over 70 deaths a year caused by air pollution and air quality needed to be improved. 

Councillor Webbe said that the borough of Islington had up to 200 preventable deaths due to air pollution. She said that a great deal of air pollution was caused by lorries passing through the borough. Councillor Webbe said that TfL needed to do more to make buses less polluting. She felt that more enforcement of 20mph zones was also needed. 

Councillor Smith said that he supported a ULEZ for inner London, but not for London as a whole. He asked whether TfL would press ahead with the ULEZ regardless of the outcome of the consultation. Michele Dix confirmed that subject to consultation the ULEZ would go in in the first place in the congestion charging zone, but that the Transport Roads Map document contained a number of options to improve air quality. One of the proposals was to consider rolling out the ULEZ to the whole of London, and the other way was to tighten the standards in the ULEZ and apply it to all vehicles. Michele Dix said that the Mayor had also called for a diesel scrappage scheme. She said that there could not be zero emission standards for double decker buses at present as they were not available. 

Michele Dix said that she welcomed the comments on the ULEZ made by the boroughs. She informed members that TfL was piloting a 20mph zone on TfL controlled roads. Councillor Smith said that the London borough of Bromley would vote “no” to any compulsory 20mph zones and pan-London ULEZ. Councillor Demirci asked whether TfL would be carrying out a cost benefit analysis for expanding the ULEZ. Michele Dix said that this would be carried out in parallel with taking ULEZ forward. The Chair confirmed that London Councils would be submitting its own response to the ULEZ consultation.

The Committee noted and thanked Michele Dix for TfL presentation on Ultra Low Emission Zones.

4.
Chair’s Report
The Committee received and noted a report that updated members on transport and environment policy since the last TEC meeting on 17 July 2014, and provided a forward look until the next TEC meeting on 11 December 2014.
5.
Flood Management & Thames Regional Flood & Coastal Committee

The Committee received a paper that provided some background on flood risk management, an introduction to the Thames Regional Flood and Coastal Committee (TRFCC) and the levy setting procedure. It sought recommendations on the 2015/16 flood levy proposals being decided at the 22 October meeting of the TRFCC.

Katharina Winbeck informed members that a 1.99 per cent increase to the flood levy for 2015/16 and, in principal for the next six years, was being recommended at the sub-committee TRFCC meeting being held on 9 October 2014. She reminded members that TEC had 7 representatives who were on the TRFCC. There were also six other local authority members on the Flood and Coastal Committee from outside London.

Katharina Winbeck said that the increase in the levy would go towards increasing flood defences in areas in the country that needed it. She said that another strand of funding was Flood Defence Grant in Aid (FD GiA) from Government. The levy was needed in some cases to match fund FD GiA. Some programmes, such as the Thames Estuary programme were wholly funded by FD GiA. Katharina Winbeck said that London had the highest level of flood risk in terms of people, properties and infrastructure affected, from both surface water and tidal water. She also pointed out that government funding for local authorities for flood prevention had actually been cut and that in 2015/16 very little money would be left over for London boroughs once the levy had been paid. The Chair said that most boroughs were currently working on their budgets. He said that there was a need to see some kind of business case to demonstrate where this money was being spent, before any levy increase could be agreed. Councillor Loakes agreed and said that he would not be prepared to sign off a levy increase until a firm business case could be seen. He said that there were a list of projects for the London borough of Waltham Forest and no consultation had taken place regarding any of them. Councillor Loakes said that some of the projects were not actually in the borough of Waltham Forest. 

Councillor McNamara voiced concern at the lack of debate about where London fitted in with regards to flood defences in the country as a whole. Councillor Smith said that there was also a lack of unanimity within the Conservative Group regarding an increase to the flood defence levy. He said that he had previously sat on the TRFCC and he felt that the shire councils tended to make up of most of the flood defence projects.

Councillor Coleridge said that TEC had voted for no increase to the levy in 2013 and a small increase was now needed. He said that the boroughs needed to commit to a levy increase over the next six years; otherwise it would be difficult to make flood defence plans for the future. Councillor Williams said that he would consider a 1.99% increase to the levy, once boroughs had been shown a business case on what the money would be spent on. He said that boroughs were currently dealing with further budgetary cuts of between 10 to 15%. Councillor Hall said that he also supported the need to see a business case and to see examples of what might get done with the 1.99% levy increase.

Councillor Hart said that the London borough of Barnet was the highest contributing borough, and did not get a fair deal out of this. He said that he opposed any increase to the flood levy. The Chair said that there was not unanimity on the Labour side either regarding increases to the flood levy. He said that the majority of TEC was in favour of freezing the current levy until a firm business case was seen. Councillor Demirci suggested that TEC could reconsider a flood levy increase once it had more information on how the money would be spent, between now and March 2015. She asked if this could be brought back to TEC in 2015. Councillor Loakes said that he did not have any confidence in the TRFCC. He said that some of the projects that were ear marked for Waltham Forest were not even in his local authority.

David Bedlington (Environment Agency) said that the EA did not make any decisions regarding the flood levy, and dealt mainly with the programme management. He said that the TRFCC was responsible for deciding what the biggest flood risks were. David Bedlington confirmed that levy funds went directly to the TRFCC, and not the EA. The levy enabled work on things like surface water flooding prevention to take place. There was now a six-year, strong and more robust programme in place for flood prevention in the TRFCC area. 

Councillor McNamara said that he was opposed to an increase in the flood levy at present. He felt that better consultation needed to take place, along with a sound business case being presented to members, before any increase to the levy could be considered. Councillor Draper asked who was responsible for presenting the business case to TEC. David Bedlington said that the EA had ownership over the projects. He explained to members that the programme was made up of projects involving 48 different authorities. 

Councillor Coleridge said that the meeting to set the levy was taking place next week, on 22 October 2014. He said that guidance and answers were needed before this meeting took place. The Chair said that there was no consensus on the levy setting, and there would not be by the time this meeting took place. He said that boroughs also needed to have a clear business case outlining what any levy increase would be spent on.

A vote took place for an increase to the flood levy: 

The London borough of Richmond, City of Westminster and Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea voted in favour of a 1.99% increase to the flood levy.

The remaining 21 boroughs present voted against any increase to the flood levy.

Councillor Coleridge informed members that a business case had already been made for the flood defence schemes, although this was not available at this TEC meeting. The Chair said that a decision had now been taken and this was unlikely to change until a business case was presented to members.

Decision: The Committee voted and agreed not to increase the flood levy by 1.99% for 2015/16, and in principle for the next six years. This would be revisited when boroughs were presented with a clear business case outlining what any levy increase would be spent on.

6.
London Safer Lorry Scheme Progress & Next Steps
The Committee considered a report that outlined the progress that had been made in creating a new London-wide Safer Lorry Scheme which would require the fitting of extended view mirrors and side guards to all Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGVs) over 3.5 tonnes, at all times.
Councillor Usher confirmed that the London borough of Wandsworth would be signing to delegate authority to the Committee authority to make the London-wide traffic order for the proposed London Safer Lorry Scheme
Decision: The Committee:

· Noted the amendment of the TEC Governing Agreement to delegate to the Committee, authority to make the London-wide Traffic Order for the proposed London Safer Lorry Scheme
· Noted the progress, programme and next steps for the development of the proposed London Safer Lorry Scheme, and
· Authorised publication of the proposals for the London Safer Lorry Scheme Traffic Order

7.
Freedom Pass 2015 Reissue Update
The Committee received a report that provided members with an update on the progress of the project to renew just fewer than 1 million Freedom Passes that were due to expire on 31 March 2015.
Decision: The Committee:
· Noted the progress on the Freedom Pass 2015 reissue, since the last report that went to Committee on 17 July 2017, and

· Noted that work was underway to establish new procedures for first time Freedom Pass applicants

8.
Update on the Relocation of the Parking & Traffic Appeals Service (Oral Update)
Frank Smith informed Committee that an extension to the lease at Angel Square until December 2015 had been agreed. He said that draft terms were in the process of being drawn-up for a new premises for PATAS at the Chancery Exchange in Chancery Lane. A Project Manager had also been engaged to assist with the relocation and refurbishment of the new premises. 
Councillor Loakes asked with the premises for PATAS had to be in Zone 1. Nick Lester said that the appeals centre needed to be easily accessible to residents of all the London boroughs and served by a London Underground tube station. Councillor Williams asked how many people visited PATAS a year. Nick Lester confirmed that between 40,000 to 50,000 people a year visited the appeals centre. He said that more residents from inner London visited the appeals service than outer London. Frank Smith informed members that the premises in Chancery Lane was 3,000 square feet smaller than the one in Angel Square, so a saving had been made on projected premises costs.
The Committee noted the oral update on the relocation of the Parking and Traffic Appeals service and the potential savings that have been forecasted.
9.
Parking & Traffic Adjudicators’ Annual Report 2013/14
The Committee received and noted a joint Annual Report by the Parking and Traffic Adjudicators for the year 2013/14.

10.
Re-Appointment of Parking & Traffic Adjudicators
The Committee received a report that proposed the re-appointment of parking and traffic adjudicators and mentioned the proposal of a recruitment exercise.

Decision: The Committee agreed:

(I) That the following adjudicators be re-appointed for a period of five years from 10 December 2014:

Henry Michael Greens lade
Edward Houghton 

Caroline Sheppard

Jennifer Shepherd 

Gerald Styles

Paul Wright
(ii) That the following adjudicator be appointed from the 10th December 2014 to 27th March 2018: 

Hugh Cooper 

(iii) The proposal for recruitment was noted
11.
Minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee held on 11 September 2014
The minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee held on 11 September 2014 were noted.
12.
Minutes of the TEC AGM Meeting held on 17 July 2014
The minutes of the TEC AGM meeting held on 17 July 2014 were agreed as an accurate record.
13.
London Councils’ Officer Response to the Department for Communities & Local Government Discussion Paper on “The Right to Challenge Parking Policies”
The Committee considered a report that invited views on the design of mechanisms that would make it easier for residents and businesses to challenge parking policies. This came about from the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) discussion paper titled “The Right to Challenge Parking Policies”. The closing date for responses to the consultation was 10 October 2014.
The Chair said that this was a late agenda item, owing to the closing date of the consultation. He said that the majority of petitions that boroughs received were parking related. 
Decision: The Committee endorsed the London Councils’ officer response (as at Appendix 1) to the discussion document on “The Right to Challenge Parking Policies”.
The meeting finished at 16.25pm
Minutes of TEC Main held on 16 October 2014                    London Councils TEC – 11 December 2014
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